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Dear members of Harrisonburg City Planning Commission and Community Development
Staff:

Lana and I are property owners adjacent to the property proposed for rezoning. At this time we
have not received any notification from the city other than the sign that was posted near us on
February 2nd. The city website still does not have any documents for us to review and we
have not received anything in the mail. We did receive a very short letter yesterday from
Riverbend Companies that included a conceptual site plan and pictures of two story concept
homes. Although we have had little time to evaluate the proposed rezoning, we would like to
respectfully submit the following for consideration prior to the public hearing scheduled for
February 12, 2025.

When we purchased our home, we understood that the adjacent land would likely be
purchased for a housing development, but we never imagined a developer would go so far as
to attempt to place 62 two story houses on 10.1 acres. The lots in the conceptual site plan are
sized at only 0.076 acre (44 ft X 75 ft) which are sized more for tiny houses than 3 bedroom, 2
1/2 bathroom houses. According to the dimensions on the City's website, R-8 allows the lots to
be as little as 2800 square feet (0.064 acre) which would allow a density of 15.6 houses per
acre. That is extremely dense and not compatible with the surrounding properties. 

Our neighborhood has been well established since it was annexed into the city in 1983.
Several houses have been built since annexation when the city included this neighborhood in
its planning. Most of the houses are on 0.4 to 1.5 acre lots and most enjoy a significant amount
of natural habitat around them. Homeowners have spent considerable time and money to build
and maintain the natural habitat for wildlife, to give shade, provide beauty for the community
and for personal enjoyment. To take 10.1 acres of our neighborhood that is covered with trees,
bushes and grassland and allow it to be rezoned to R-8 would not seem to us to match what the
city planners desire, at least from what is found in the comprehensive plan which was
amended in 2022. It would meet the objective to have housing for the middle to upper class
who wish to live on very small lots, but totally disregards the other objectives found in the
Comprehensive Plan related to protecting the environment, making sure there is compatibility
between neighborhoods and making sure there is adequate infrastructure in place before
rezoning. 

From the zoning documents found on the city's website, the purpose of the R-8 zoning does
not appear to be in line with this parcel of land. 

ARTICLE L.4 - R-8 SMALL LOT RESIDENTIAL DISTRICT, Sec. 10-3-59.2. -
Purpose of district.



This district is intended for medium-to high-density residential together with
certain governmental, educational, religious, recreational, and utility uses subject
to restrictions and requirements necessary to ensure compatibility with residential
surroundings. Residential development includes single-family detached, duplex, and in
special circumstances townhouse development. Vehicular, pedestrian, and bicycle
transportation is facilitated through a connected system of roads, sidewalks, and
shared use paths, so as to provide many choices with regard to mode and route,
and to provide a safe and comfortable pedestrian environment that promotes
walkability for residents and visitors. 

This purpose seems much more suited to have R-8 districts to be mixed into neighborhoods
with the capacity to incorporate these very small lots with larger lots and a variety of housing
types with enough acreage for ample green space, recreational facilities, paths for all types of
vehicles, etc. As mentioned above, the conceptual site plan does not appear to incorporate
green spaces.  In regards to transportation, the parcel of land in the rezoning proposal enters
off of Smithland road which has only two lanes, poor sight lines (due to sharp curves), no
shoulders and it has no walking or bike lanes. There may be a desire to connect this
subdivision to others in the future, but for now it is all surrounded by private property with a
desire of most homeowners to keep it that way. 

This image shows that the 10.1 acres in the rezoning proposal currently contains beautiful
mature woods, brush and grasslands.  Removing it and replacing it with pavement, concrete
and houses would destroy existing, important wildlife habitat, change the character of the
neighborhood and affect property values.  Even if the developer had the desire to add green
space and plant trees and grass, there simply isn't room with the number of lots being
considered if this is rezoned to R-8. 
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In conclusion, we are requesting that the proposed rezoning as R-8 be denied and it remains



zoned R-1.  

Thank you for your consideration,

Lee and Lana Gascho
1270 Smithland Road
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Dear members of Harrisonburg City Planning Commission and Community Development
Staff:

The property owners along Smithland Road adjacent to and nearby the proposed rezoning are
only now finding out about this proposal, yet it is scheduled for Public Hearing in one week. 
My understanding is the sign announcing the proposal was placed on the property only last
Wednesday, was quickly blown over and then put back up today.  I have been contacted today
by several neighbors asking if I know what is going on. I and one other neighbor have
received some helpful information from Meghan Rupkey.  However, the QR scan code on the
sign does not link, and further there is no agenda nor meeting materials on the PC agenda
webpage.  No one in the neighborhood, including those on the applicant's adjacent property
list, has received direct written notice from the City as required.  I only knew about it as I was
in the Community Development office at the end of last week and Meghan gave me the word.
The developer has not reached out to anyone in the neighborhood to discuss or get feedback
on their proposal.  In essence, we are for the most part in the dark about the whole thing.  

Though we support respectful and appropriate development, I have spoken to no one that feels
this project is either.  Regardless, we understand the process and rights of the applicant to go
through it. However, it is not acceptable that the neighborhood is only now getting to know
about this when the applicant's application deadline was 25 days ago (Jan 10). My
understanding is the application still remains incomplete and staff is working with the
developer to get the appropriate, needed information into the proposal packet.  I do not know
if Planning Commission members have received anything on this proposal yet, but I do
understand that information is not yet finalized.

This is a totally unfair position for the neighbors to be in.  I have spoken to several of them
and they all have grave concerns over the potential negative impacts of this development on
our properties and quality of life.  Some of these residents, such as myself, have lived here for
multiple decades and this development has the potential to completely change the character of
this long established neighborhood.

We ask that Planning Commission delay action on this proposal for at least one month so that
1) all necessary materials are in the submission and properly posted for public review, and 2)
so that the area residents and property owners have the chance to discuss the project with staff
and with each other so that we may be full informed and prepared to present our concerns in
the public hearing

Thank you for your consideration,



Dan Rublee
1251 Smithland Road
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Gentlemen-

I have become the de facto neighborhood representative in regard to your proposed rezoning
of 10+/- acres along Smithland road in Harrisonburg.  I am an adjacent property owner (have
lived at 1251 Smithland Rd for 39 yrs) but am also the recently retired City Engineer for
Harrisonburg, having served 32 years in that position. So, my neighbors are looking to me to
help them understand the process and your proposal.  I have been in contact with Planner
Meghan Rupkey and have already posed a number of concerns shared by my neighbors in
regard to this proposal.  We are doing our best to rally together, but unfortunately we have
only learned of this proposal in the last few days and neither the City nor you
have notified anyone in writing. The sign posted on the property by the City only became
visible in the last couple days despite your application for this being submitted almost a month
ago.

We consider it to be unfair to proceed with this public hearing given the very limited time
available to consider the proposal and prepare comments for the City staff and Planning
Commission. Accordingly, I requested to Staff and PC members in the attached email that this
hearing be delayed in order to provide adequate time for neighborhood coalition and
response.  I was told it is too late for the staff or Commission to do that, though the Applicant
(you) can still request such a delay.  I understand from Meghan that you plan to make
considerable changes to your layout and your proffers in the next few days, which leaves us
neighbors in an even more uninformed and untenable position.

Therefore, we ask that you consider delaying this action so that 1) the neighbors can be fully
informed of your actual proposal, and 2) you may have time to work with the neighbors to
develop a more acceptable proposal.  Without such efforts, I suspect you will be met with
considerable opposition at next week's meeting, and may be unprepared to address the voiced
concerns.  No one out here is opposed to this property being developed responsibly with
respect to the land, the environment and the neighborhood, but we don't see this plan as
currently presented as being such.

As you consider this request, I am happy to provide you with commentary I made in the
attached doc file as City Engineer in October 2023 to another speculative developer of this
same property.  There are many considerations in this I think you would want to be aware of.
Though I was still a concerned neighbor at that time, this was written mostly to inform the
developer of the many challenges in their plan, which is not too dissimilar to yours, so that
they can consider the real costs and other implications of the proposal. I hope you find it
valuable.



Thank you for your consideration. We hope that you can work together with the neighborhood
to address our concerns, though I would say right off the main concern is the number of lots
being squeezed into to a small property, which is a drastic change to the character of this area,
an represents a doubling of the number of homes present on the entirety of Smithand Road.  

Cordially,

Dan Rublee, P.E.
1251 Smithland Rd, Harrisonburg 
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Meg-

Please print include this email and attached petition in the documents going to Planning
Commission members today.  This has been a hurried effort given the short time frame we
have had to discuss and gather our concerns.  Accordingly, we continue to gather signatures
from the owners and residents along the road.  There are already numerous signatures on the
petition. We will provide the completed signature pages in the following days leading up to
the meeting, or at the meeting if we need the time.

Thank you,

Residents and Owners along Smithland Rd
by:  Dan Rublee   1251 Smithand Rd



PETITION 
 
To: Harrisonburg City Planning Commission 
Date:  February 5, 2025 
Re: Proposed Rezoning of 10+/-ac from R-1 to R-8 along Smithland Rd 
 Applicant: Riverbend Investments 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
The below residents and property owners along Smithland Road surrounding and near the property 
proposed for rezoning wish to voice our concerns over this proposal. Several of us have lived here 
since before or just after this area was annexed into the City in 1983.  At that time, the City designated 
and zoned this area for R-1 single family use, which, aside from a couple of now-demolished farms, 
was the existing land use of the area. There are currently about 33 homes, many on large lots, along the 
entire 1.8 mile distance along the road. Also, since the mid 1980s, only about 8 new homes have been 
constructed, all on lots conforming to the current R-1 zoning requirements.  
 
Though we understand that property owners have a right to develop their properties in accordance with 
local requirements, this proposal represents a significant change to both the current property zoning of 
R-1 and to the character of this long-standing neighborhood. The 33 mentioned existing homes are 
constructed on roughly 60 acres. This proposal is to build more than twice that many additional homes 
on a parcel of land 1/6th the size.  This seems totally unreasonable in such an area.  The focus we’ve 
seen in City staff information and in the developer’s proposals simply points to “density”, using that as 
the only comparison to existing and proposed zoning (and Comprehensive Plan designations) and 
numbers of lots allowed to be placed on a given property.  Zoning is supposed to be about much more 
than that. In particular it is about maintaining compatibility between land uses.  Crowding this type of 
numbers-driven subdivision into an area such as Smithland Road is not respectful to the current land 
use and should not be acceptable to the City.  When one looks at density, it is a given that the 4 units 
per acre allowed in R-1 is rarely achievable once streets, open spaces, utility needs and such are 
considered. That makes this proposal even more contradictory to the current character of the 
neighborhood. We foresee this development making an adverse impact on property values of existing 
homes, given the density and sheer numbers of homes it contains. 
 
Again, we re not opposed to respectful and compatible development of this property.  However, we do 
ask that the City reject this particular proposal and suggest the applicant present a plan that is better 
representative of the neighborhood, that protects existing property values, protects natural resources, 
creates less of an impact on traffic, reduces school populations and burdens on public utilities, etc. 
 
Aside from the significant change in dwelling unit density discussed above, below are some other 
concerns expressed by the neighborhood group: 
 
1. The developer has tried to justify that the R-8 district is a close equivalent to the Low Density Mixed 
Residential (LDMR) land use designated for this area in the Comprehensive (Comp) Plan. This 
comparison has been made simply by considering dwelling unit per acre densities listed in the two 
provisions.  There is more to the LDMR use than just consideration of density.  Below is an excerpt 
from the Comp Plan: 
 
 Attractive green and open spaces are important for these areas and should be incorporated. 
 Open space development (also known as cluster development) is encouraged, which provides 
 for grouping of residential properties on a development site to use the extra land for open 



 space  or recreation. The intent is to have innovative residential building types and allow 
 creative subdivision designs that promote neighborhood cohesiveness, walkability, connected 
 street grids, community green spaces, and the protection of environmental resources or 
 sensitive areas (i.e. trees and floodplains).  
 
From our review, this proposal fails to comply with the desire for open space and recreation (a tiny 
playground along a public street seems a way to simply fill a square in the proposal, and is unusable for 
lots given the proffer of “no driveways along the entry street”). Perhaps more importantly, the plan fails 
in the goal to “protect environmental resources or sensitive areas”. Planning Commission should be 
aware that over three acres of this property is currently mature hardwood forest with significant 
hardwood trees including large oaks, poplars, hickories and other species.  Another acre of the property 
is in forest as well, albeit less mature.  Both these areas provide significant tree canopies that help to 
offset environmentally insensitive conditions in and around the City. 
 
2.  The above forested areas also provide significant wildlife habitat, as does the grasslands that 
comprise the remainder of the property. These areas support deer, black bear, foxes, pileated 
woodpeckers, owls, hawks and many other bird species, as well as more typical urban wildlife. The 
property seems to be a thoroughfare of sorts as wildlife are consistently seen migrating through it. 
 
3.  We are very concerned with the increase in traffic. Smithland Road is a narrow street with many 
curves and poor sight distance in places.  This development has the potential to significantly increase 
the number of vehicles traveling the road.  There is no curb nor sidewalk along Smithland Road, nor 
even suitable shoulders, meaning pedestrian and bicycle safety along the road is already compromised, 
and will be significantly worsened by this development. 
 
3. We are concerned that approval of this development will set a poor precedent leading to similar 
proposals on other undeveloped or partially developed properties along the road. Such a precedent 
could lead to even more significant impacts on the character of the area and on the natural resources it 
contains. 
 
4. Though perhaps the time to argue this position is past, the Comp Plan’s designation of Low density 
Mixed Residential already makes a significant impact to the Smithland Road area compared to the 
current R-1.  As you know, the Comp Plan also includes a Low Density Residential land use which 
seems to be the equivalent of the existing R-1. Planning Commission (and staff) should be aware that 
out of the approximately 1650 acres designated in the Comp Plan for Low Density Residential, less 
than one percent of that is undeveloped land as opposed to long established existing neighborhoods. 
The few areas remaining for LDR development are smaller parcels sandwiched within or near to larger 
existing neighborhoods. The Comp Plan has effectively eliminated new development of the traditional 
R-1 type.  It seems preserving much of the existing R-1 land as R-1 or Low Density Residential would 
be important to the diversity of new development within the City. Despite what market reports may 
claim, the City does not need to utilize every vacant parcel for maximizing available housing. 
 
5.  The developer states in their information that real estate market reports identify the “need” for 
significant numbers of new single family lots/homes in Harrisonburg. Perhaps that is true.  However, 
there are several developments in the City that have the potential to provide such numbers that are 
either approved and currently dormant, currently active, or in the proposal stage, respectively Blue 
Stone Town Center, the Smithland Road “Quarry” property rezoned many years ago, and the proposed 
development of the Waterman Drive quarry property.  It would seem the City should be considering 



there are already a number of yet to be built upon lots in, or close to, a ready to build state, before they 
approve significantly more. 
 
6. We understand the concept plan is not an obligation, and that the proffers simply provide for a 
maximum number of lots.  However, it should be pointed out that the plan shows streets that do not 
comply with City geometric standards for centerline radii, horizontal sight distance, intersection design 
and perhaps other factors.  The plan as shown seems to need variances which are not identified.  Absent 
such variances, the layout of the plan will need to change, which could reduce the lot yield. Similarly, 
the property boundary on the plan looks to have been derived from the City’s GIS mapping and is not 
correct. There is a 50ft. Private right-of-way with a 100ft. diameter turnaround along the western 
boundary that is not shown. Preservation of this right-of-way may result in changes to the layout. 
 
7. Managing stormwater for this development will be very difficult given the current state of the 
property generates very little runoff.  The drastic difference in land cover posed by the development 
will force the need for multiple stormwater treatment and flow reduction facilities.  Such provisions 
could have a significant impact on cost, and may also require additional space.  The use of open space 
and tree preservation encouraged by the Comprehensive Plan would be beneficial in reducing the 
stormwater impacts caused by the rest of the development. There are no adequate receiving channels 
for generated stormwater from this project. The developer will likely need offsite improvements 
requiring easements and maintenance agreements with downstream owners, who would not be 
obligated to grant such. 
 
8. We understand from the developer that the “guest parking” areas shown at one point on the plan have 
been requested by City staff to be removed from the plan.  As laid out, there is no on-street nor off-
street parking shown.  All parking is provided solely by garages as the 10ft. front setback does not 
allow for driveway parking. Therefore, there will be nowhere for visitors, or additional family cars to 
park, based on this plan. Perhaps this could be solved by modifying the building footprints to back-set 
the garages, but the plan does not illustrate that. 
 
 
 
Also, please know that the neighborhood owners and residents only came aware of this proposal within 
the last week or so despite the application being first submitted on or before January 10.  City staff 
states they have met all the requirements for public notice. However, the signage announcing the 
rezoning was made visible only a few days ago and, as of this date, none of the adjacent property 
owners have received any written notice. Lastly, as of this date, there is neither an agenda nor any 
related materials concerning the upcoming 2/12/25 Planning Commission posted in the City’s boards 
and commissions webpage. The neighborhood has had little time and sparse information to give this 
proposal full consideration. 
We the undersigned appreciate the opportunity to voice our concerns through this petition and 
narrative. We hope you will consider our issues to be important and relative, and take action to protect 
our interests, to protect the local natural habitats and to consider that the quality of a development is 
equally or more valuable than how many building lots it provides.  Thank you.  
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